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2007 DAVID L. SCHNAIR AWARD

This award honors and recognizes outstanding contributions of volunteers. The BVA established this award in 1994 in memory and in honor of David L. Schnair a BVA Board Member and a BVA Volunteer for nearly five decades. David L. Schnair was one of the earlier members of the Blinded Veterans Association; he was BVA's Director of District 1 for many years and was an outstanding volunteer. During his tenure as a volunteer, Mr. Schnair constantly sought to inform blind veterans of their VA benefits. He had a strong involvement with his community and in strengthening regional groups. As a result of his leadership, the Field Service Program was extremely successful in reaching out to blind veterans. Mr. Schnair’s efforts to enhance lives of blind veterans were recognized by the VA, other organizations serving the blind, and the New York state government. He was superb role model and a totally dedicated volunteer.    

In view of his total commitment, a volunteer award bearing his name is certainly fitting. 

The 2007 David L. Schnair Award was presented to our own Jack Shapiro during the Awards Banquet at the BVA National Convention on August 18th in Albuquerque, New Mexico. 

The letter that won Jack this prestigious award is as follows:

Jack Shapiro was a medic in the Army during World War II. He was in D-Day plus 2 and received a shrapnel wound in his foot and was brought back to England for treatment. After the wound was healed Jack was sent back to his unit.  He lost his vision during the Battle of the Bulge in February of 1945 when the ambulance he was walking behind went over a land mine. He was sent to Valley Forge, PA and then to Old Farms, CT in August of 1945. Jack was one of the first to join the BVA right after it was organized.

Jack worked for Social Security for 30 years, and 3 years after retiring, sometime in the mid 1980’s, he started volunteering in the BVA Regional Office. Jack volunteered at the New York Regional Group Office alongside Executive District Director for Region 1 David L. Schnair, who this award for volunteerism is named after,  and Jack is still serving the blinded veterans in this capacity. He also has been Treasurer of the NYRG since the mid 1960’s and represents the BVA at several different organizations. For example, Jack Shapiro represents the BVA at the local Library for the Blind, at all service organization meetings, at Verizon when they have meetings of all volunteer organizations, at the Lighthouse for the Blind and he also has been a member of the New York Harbor View VAMC VIST Team for several years. Nationally, upon the untimely death of Dave Schnair, Jack Shapiro was appointed to finish Dave’s term of office. Jack also served on the National Life Membership Committee.

Jack Shapiro is a dedicated volunteer and prior to October 1, 2006 has accumulated over 28,500 volunteer hours for the BVA. On May 9, 2003 he  received a 6”x8” piece of jade on a stand from the New York  Harbor Health Care System, Manhattan Campus. 

On it is inscribed his name, Blinded Veterans Association Volunteer and 25,000 Volunteer Hours.

WELCOME ABOARD:

Below is a list of veterans who have become life members or associate life members of the New York Regional Group  since the last published list:

Francis J. Alix; William K. Anderson, Jr.; Benjamin P. Bamonte; 

Thomas J. Bove; H. Donald Brooks; Albert W. Brown; Joe A. Carson;

Norman Chesler; Stanley L. Chudy; Dana Coppins; Armand Daversa;

Joseph M. Doran; William Feinberg; Leo H. Haynes; Nathan Henin;

David L. Herbert; Arnold Kuhn; Molly Lipsman; Anthony Lobosco;

Robert J. Maturski; Charles A. McCarthy; Lawrence Piazza; 

Bart A. Polo; Arthur J. Saulpaugh; Ruth Selman; John F. Stiffen
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Shingles Vaccine Available to VA Patients

August 23, 2007

WASHINGTON--A vaccine for shingles, which Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) researchers helped develop, is available to veterans who are patients at VA medical facilities nationwide.

"Shingles can seriously degrade the quality of life for those who suffer from this disease," said Secretary of Veterans Affairs Jim Nicholson. "Offering this vaccine to our patients is further evidence of VA's commitment to provide world-class health care to America's veterans.

"VA will continue research that leads to real-life solutions like

the distribution of this shingles vaccine for patients at VA facilities across the country," Nicholson added.

VA physicians will offer the vaccine to patients with appropriate medical conditions, usually those who are 60 years of age or older and have healthy immune systems. A single dose of the vaccine offers protection against shingles, which is scientifically named Herpes Zoster.

VA researchers and patients from across the country participated in studies which led to the vaccine's approval by the Food and Drug Administration. The vaccine is available immediately to those who are recommended for the treatment.

NEW YORK REGIONAL GROUP BOARD MEETS IN SYRACUSE 

Submitted by Ronald White

About 7:00am on Wednesday, September 5, 2007, Mike Carrano arrived in a taxi at my house. My wife, Laverne, welcomed him and invited him in (I was still dressing). About 20 minutes later, Jack Shapiro arrived in his taxi. A bus from my church, driven by Graham Greaves, arrived at about 7:30am. This was the beginning of a historical moment in the history of the New York Regional Group.

These three men were assembling to take a trip for the regional group’s first ever Board of Directors meeting. Mike, president of the Brooklyn chapter; Jack, the regional Group treasurer; and me, the regional president, loaded our bags on the bus and went to Flushing to pick up Fred Knapp, the regional Group vice-president, before proceeding to the Bronx where John Morrall, the regional Group secretary,  and Enrique Sanchez, the regional Group  immediate past president, were waiting. We then proceeded to Albany where we picked up Bill Parlman, president of the Albany chapter, and proceeded on to our destination – Syracuse!

We arrived at the Syracuse Embassy Suites Hotel in time to unload our bags, freshen up and relax for a few minutes prior to attending the Manager’s Reception at 5:30 pm.  While we were at the reception, Washington Bennett, the Buffalo chapter’s president, arrived and, after a short break, joined us. At this moment, the regional board of directors, with the exception of Frank Prieto (Syracuse chapter president), assembled socially to meet, greet and get to know each other in an effort to bridge the gap between the members from the New York City metropolitan area and our upstate members.

After this brief social respite, we retired in anticipation of our first official Regional Group Board of Directors Meeting.

We met as a group for breakfast and, after a short break, the meeting commenced at 8:30am. After a ‘know-holds-barred” frank discussion, the meeting was adjourned at 12:00 noon (yes, we met for 3½ hours with only one short “nature” break). All items on the agenda were discussed with openness and honesty in our effort to bring the two segments (upstate and downstate) or our regional group together into one cohesive organization. At the conclusion of the meeting, all attendees agreed that the healing process had begun. The honest repartee of the attendees was the glue that started binding our Regional Group together.

The meeting was filled with new and old ideas that will be shared with our membership as we move forward towards a stronger and greater regional group. All of us returned safely to our respective homes on Thursday with a positive outlook for our future.

White Cane Safety Day

The white cane is not just a tool that can be used to achieve independence; it is also a symbol of the blind citizens in our society. To honor the many achievements of blind and visually impaired Americans and to recognize the white cane's significance in advancing independence, we observe October 15 of each year as  "White Cane Safety Day." Today, the white cane works both, as a tool for the blind as well as a symbol, but this has not always been the case. Throughout history, the cane, staff, and stick have existed as traveling aids for the blind and  visually impaired. Dating back to biblical times records show that a shepherd's staff was used as a tool for solitary travel. The blind used such tools to alert them to obstacles in their path. For centuries, the "cane"  was used merely as a tool for travel and it was not until the twentieth century that the cane, as we know it today, was promoted for use by the blind as a symbol to alert others to the fact that an individual was blind. This new role for the white cane had its origins in the decades between the two World Wars, beginning in Europe and then spreading to North America. James Biggs of Bristol claimed to have invented the white cane in 1921. After an accident claimed his sight, the artist had to readjust to his environment. Feeling threatened by increased motor vehicle traffic  around his home, Biggs decided to paint his walking stick white to make himself more visible to motorists. It was not however until ten years later the white cane established its presence in society. In February  1931, Guilly d'Herbemont launched a scheme for a national white stick movement for blind people in  France. The campaign was reported in British newspapers leading to a similar scheme being sponsored by rotary clubs throughout the United Kingdom.

In May 1931 the BBC suggested in its radio broadcasts that  blind individuals might be provided with a white stick, which would become universally recognized as a  symbol indicating that somebody was blind or visually impaired. In North America the introduction of the white cane has been attributed to the Lion's Clubs International. In  1930, a Lion's Club member watched as a blind man attempted to make his way across a busy street using a  black cane. With the realization that the black cane was barely visible to motorists, the Lion's Club decided  to paint the cane white to increase its visibility to oncoming motorists. In 1931, the Lion's Club  International began a national program promoting the use of white canes for persons who are blind  Throughout the 1920’s and 1930’s, blind persons had walked with their canes held diagonally in a fixed  position, and the role of the white cane took on a symbolic role as an identifier. But when the blind veterans of World War II returned to America, the form and the use of the white cane was further altered in  an attempt to help returning veterans to participatory lifestyles at home. Doctor Richard Hoover developed the  "long cane" or "Hoover" method of cane travel. These white canes are designed to be used as mobility  devices and returned the cane to its original role as a tool for mobility, but maintained the symbolic role as  an identifier of blind independence. During this period, the white cane began to make its way into government policy as a symbol for the blind.

The first special White Cane Ordinance was passed in December 1930 in Peoria, Illinois. It granted blind  pedestrians protections and the right-of-way while carrying a white cane. In 1935, Michigan began  promoting the white cane as a visible symbol for the blind. On February 25, 1936, ordinance was

passed  for the City of Detroit recognizing the white cane. To promote the new ordinance, a demonstration was  held at City Hall where the blind and visually impaired were presented with white canes. The following  year, Donald Schuur wrote the provision of a bill and had it proposed in the State Legislature.

The proposal gave the carrier of the White Cane protection while traveling on the streets of Michigan. Governor Frank  Murphy signed the bill into law in March 1937. During the early 1960's, several state organizations and rehabilitation agencies serving the blind and  visually impaired citizens of the United States urged Congress to proclaim October 15 of each year to be White Cane Safety Day in all fifty states. This event marked a climatic moment in the long campaign of  the organized blind movement to gain state as well as national recognition for the white cane. On October  6, 1964,a joint resolution of the Congress, HR 753, was signed into law authorizing the President of the  United States to proclaim October 15 of each year as "White Cane Safety Day". The resolution read  "Resolved by the Senate and HR. that the President is hereby authorized to issue annually a proclamation designating October 15 as White Cane Safety Day and calling upon the people of the United States to  observe such a day with appropriate ceremonies and activities." Within hours of passage of the  congressional resolution, President Lyndon B. Johnson went down in history as the first to proclaim October 15, as White Cane Safety Day. The Presidential proclamation emphasized the significance of the  use of the white cane as both a tool and as a visible symbol. In the first White Cane Proclamation President Johnson commended blind people for the growing spirit of  independence and the increased determination to be self-reliant and dignified. He said in part: "A white  cane in our society has become one of the symbols of a blind person's ability to come and go on his own. Its use has promoted courtesy and opportunity for mobility of the blind on our streets and highways." During  most years since 1964, the President has proclaimed October 15 as White Cane Safety Day. On October 15, 2000, President Bill Clinton again reminded us of the history of the white cane as a tool, and its purpose as a symbol of blindness: "With proper training, people using the white cane can enjoy greater mobility  and safety by determining the location of curbs, steps, uneven pavement, and other physical obstacles in  their path. The white cane has given them the freedom to travel independently to their schools and  workplaces and to participate more fully in the life of their communities. It reminds us that the only  barriers against people with disabilities are discriminatory attitudes and practices that our society has too often placed in their way. As we observe White Cane Safety Day, let us recall the history of the white cane, its emergence as a  tool and a symbol through history; a staff of independence. Let us also recall the events that have permitted us to celebrate October 15 as White Cane Safety Day.

DEFINITION OF A VETERAN

A veteran - whether active duty, retired, National Guard, or Reserve

is someone who, at one point in his/her life, wrote a blank check made payable to "The United States of  America", for an amount of "up to and including my life."

That is Honor, and there are way too many people in this country

 who no longer understand  it.

Author Unknown

GOOD LUCK & GOOD-BYE

I requested the following article after Mary Lou Mendez called me on Monday afternoon with the following information. We will surely miss her and wish her the best of everything in all her endeavors. 

The Editor.

It is with mixed emotions that I write to let you know that I have

accepted a position with VA's Office of Information. My last day as

VIST coordinator at the Syracuse VA Medical Center will be Friday,

October 5, 2007.  

My new duties will involve working with software developers and

programmers to make software used by VA employees accessible to those who have disabilities. My hope is that my efforts, along with those of the team I'll be working with, will make it possible for current VA employees with disabilities to provide exemplary services to veterans, without the barriers that might be imposed by inaccessible software.

Using a computer is an important part of almost any job today. It is my hope that, with software accessibility issues out of the way, more

people with disabilities, including blind veterans, will have the

opportunity to become VA employees in the future.

It has been my pleasure and my honor to work with you and so many BVA members over the past sixteen years. I wish you continued success in all that you do to promote welfare of blinded veterans.

Sincerely,

Mary Lou Mendez

A NOTE FROM THE EDITOR

I recently received a letter from a part time VIST coordinator regarding my omission of the part time VIST coordinators in a previous copy of The BVA Beacon. I do apologize to that employee and all of the other part time VIST coordinators in New York. I will try to contact all of the part time VIST coordinators as soon as I know who and where they are. 

I am asking all of the veterans who receive this newsletter and have a part time VIST coordinator to ask that individual to contact me via email so that I can include them in our New York Regional Group information, such as this newsletter. I will also inform the Regional Office of the names and locations of the part time VIST coordinators I learn about. My email address is:

1navyvet@optonline.net
Please ask your VIST coordinator to put VIST on the subject line. With your help everyone in the New York Regional Group will be kept in the BVA loop.

GOD BLESS AMERICA! 

